

## **Ensuring Domestic Violence Survivors' Safety**

The Need for Enhanced Structural Supports During and After the Coronavirus Pandemic

By Robin Bleiweis and Osub Ahmed August 2020

## Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary
- 3 Strengthening the survivor support infrastructure
- 5 The relationship between DV and economic insecurity
- 10 Recommendations
- 13 Conclusion
- 13 About the authors
- 14 Acknowledgements
- 15 Endnotes

## Introduction and summary

As the United States continues to grapple with the devastating fallout of the coronavirus pandemic—from deaths, job loss, evictions, and so much more—there has also been a surge of domestic violence (DV). Stay-at-home orders essential to slowing the spread of the virus, coupled with the economic and health stressors caused by the pandemic, have forced DV survivors already at risk of domestic abuse into even more vulnerable and dangerous positions. While the piecemeal nature of data reporting by states and localities makes it difficult to paint an accurate picture of the prevalence and severity of DV overall—especially during this pandemic—available fragmented data from counties across the country indicate that almost every state has reported increases in DV.2 In addition, other countries' experiences—where rates of DV have also skyrocketed, by nearly 300 percent in some nations—may be illuminating, according to similarly fragmented data from February and March.<sup>3</sup> Even more concerning is that the initial increases in reports of DV in the United States were often followed by a significant dip in reporting, indicating that many survivors facing the threat of continued or escalating violence were unable to find space or time away from an abuser to reach out for help, or else saw no hope or available solutions. 4 Reported spikes in gun purchases are also disturbing given the fact that the presence of a gun in a household with a history of DV makes it five times more likely that a woman will be killed. 5 Months into the pandemic, media attention on the shadow crisis of DV has waned—but the needs of survivors have not.

As noted above, the data about incidents of DV not only are limited, but they also have not been uniformly disaggregated—by sex, gender, race, or any other factor—if at all. However, based on data from natural disasters, the Great Recession, and other major events that share similarities with the current pandemic, it is almost certain that women, particularly Native women, undocumented immigrant women, and other women of color, as well as LGBTQ people and disabled people, are continuing to experience higher rates of DV compared with the general population.<sup>6</sup>

The current crisis of DV shines a spotlight on the overriding inadequacies of the very systems intended to support survivors and to prevent or mitigate DV itself. An improved system of survivor supports would:

- Ensure DV programs and shelters receive sufficient funding and are deemed essential businesses during the pandemic and any future crises.
- Improve access to comprehensive paid family and medical leave and paid sick leave; child care; and unemployment insurance if a survivor needs to leave a job for an extended period or loses a job.
- Prioritize improvements to existing laws, including the reauthorization of the Violence Against Women Act (VAWA) and legislative fixes to the Victims of Crime Act (VOCA)

When effectively implemented and strongly backed, a robust support infrastructure helps to ensure a survivor's safety, health, and economic security. As the country contends with the negative economic and health effects of the pandemic, simply pushing to reopen states is not the catchall solution—for survivors or the public in general. Not only is the coronavirus pandemic still a very real threat that could require future lockdowns to control the spread of the virus, but reopening the economy in an effort to return to business as usual will do little to address the DV crisis. In fact, business as usual has long been inadequate for survivors, even before this pandemic. It is critical that bold structural solutions to address the DV crisis and prevent future violence be developed, both as an immediate concern and as a means to improve support structures for survivors into the future.<sup>7</sup>

# Strengthening the survivor support infrastructure

Much of the progress made to address the needs of DV survivors over the past 25 years has focused on building a network of national, state, and local programs and services intended to prevent, mitigate, and respond to incidents of DV. This informal infrastructure—made up of elements such as crisis hotlines, shelters, DV programs, and state, local, and tribal law enforcement—has been bolstered by a series of groundbreaking laws such as VAWA, which first passed in 1994 and was reauthorized in 2000, 2005, and 2013.8 VAWA was, in part, a response to the inadequate protections available to survivors and lapses in law enforcement that too often failed to address the needs of survivors or take complaints seriously. Over the years, VAWA has strengthened accountability for perpetrators of DV and other forms of gender-based violence; created numerous service programs, such as hotlines and housing programs, designed to mitigate experiences of violence; authorized grants to law enforcement around the country; and more.9 Many of these improvements have been, and remain, crucial, underscoring the importance of the reauthorization of VAWA.

However, VAWA is just one component of a much-needed broader continuum of care and safety that prioritizes the needs of survivors; this includes considering the differing experiences of survivors across communities and building solutions that are culturally competent. The interventions needed to create a robust infrastructure of support must center the experiences of survivors throughout the healing process. Support infrastructure must feature interventions that adopt strong prevention measures to disrupt violence in its earliest forms; minimize economic barriers to services and overall economic costs on survivors; create strong support systems focused on health and safety; tackle the root causes of violence; and build a network of trained professionals to assist survivors along the way and stop illegal and toxic behavior. An infrastructure that is understood to respond only after an incident has occurred, rather than one focused on building a reliable care and safety network, is an infrastructure that fails survivors.

## Support in the time of COVID-19

State and local officials have failed to clearly communicate available protections for survivors and to recognize that survivors' needs have not disappeared in the face this pandemic. Of stay-at-home orders issued between March 12 and May 12, 2020, only 17 states explicitly listed DV survivors or others seeking safety as people or activities exempt from stay-at-home orders. In addition, the federal guidance on essential infrastructure that many states rely upon does not clearly indicate that essential businesses include DV supports such as shelters and other DV programs. Only five states—Colorado, Minnesota, North Carolina, Illinois, and Indiana—exceeded this guidance by explicitly listing DV shelters, and thereby these workers, as essential in state guidance. Doing so both clarified protections available to survivors and communicated that state and local officials recognize survivors' ongoing needs during this pandemic.

It is critical to address gaps in the infrastructure of survivor supports laid bare by the coronavirus pandemic to ensure a sound base of support for survivors at all times as well as to identify what additional supports might be needed during future emergencies. For example, in response to significant increases in call volume to the state-run DV hotline, New York expanded the service from exclusively phone calls to text communication as well as a secure chat online on a state-run website. Expansion efforts such as New York's are important to encouraging wider accessibility to existing supports; however, lawmakers must ensure that the broader infrastructure of survivor supports also addresses the health and economic needs of survivors as integral to their safety and well-being. Furthermore, efforts that do not center survivors may further endanger them, perpetuating abuse and economic insecurity as well as a lack of adequate health coverage.

# The relationship between DV and economic insecurity

Economic security is an important bulwark against DV, helping to ensure that survivors, particularly women, have the financial resources that they need to escape an abusive partner or to seek help. Women, however, generally have a poorer economic standing in this country when compared with men—a reality made worse by the pandemic—putting them at greater risk for abuse and violence. Research indicates that lower-income women are more likely to experience intimate partner violence, with economic stressors likely being a key contributing factor. In addition, women experience lost productivity and earnings over their lifetimes as a result of DV, losing almost 8 million days of paid work every year and putting them at greater risk for continued violence due to financial dependency on their partners. These facts contribute to the cyclical relationship between economic insecurity and DV, both disproportionately affecting lower-income women and worsening women's economic standing.

Today, women are still more likely than men to work in jobs with lower wages<sup>16</sup> and fewer benefits,<sup>17</sup> and many of these jobs have been deemed essential during this pandemic. But more often than not, these jobs fail to offer the additional economic support, such as hazard or premium pay, that workers deserve and may need during an emergency situation.<sup>18</sup> Furthermore, women overall have less wealth than men, with the wealth gap being much larger for women of color.<sup>19</sup> Wealth and savings are critical for survivors seeking independence and safety: One study found that 75 percent of women in DV shelters reported that they had stayed with an abuser longer due to financial concerns, and in the midst of a historic recession with record unemployment, it is likely that this finding tracks closely with the current reality.<sup>20</sup> This is all further exacerbated by pandemic-related challenges such as increased loss in housing and a breakdown in social services, which can force women to remain with abusers or drain their savings to procure housing and other needed resources.<sup>21</sup>

During this pandemic, Latinas and Black women have both faced some of the highest levels of as well as spikes in unemployment of any racial groups. 22 Between February and July 2020, unemployment rates for Latinas and Black women jumped from 4.9 percent to 14 percent and 4.8 percent to 13.5 percent, respectively, compared with unemployment rates for white women during the same period, which rose from 2.8 percent to 9.8 percent.<sup>23</sup> At the same time, Latinas and Black women are more likely to be the family breadwinner.<sup>24</sup> As a consequence, the economic stressors of COVID-19 risk worsening the abusive environments and relationships that may have existed for survivors even before the pandemic. Unemployment among breadwinners may lead to not only short-term financial strife, including the inability to pay rent and put food on the table, but also devastating long-term financial consequences for these women and their families, such as going into debt and remaining in abusive households. These economic challenges are also faced by other survivor groups, including LGBTQ people and people with disabilities, in part due to wage gaps, unemployment rates, and poverty rates influenced by the unique negative effects of bias and intersectional discrimination on the basis of gender identity, sexual orientation, disability status, and other factors.<sup>25</sup> Thus, access to programs such as unemployment insurance is an essential safety net for all workers but particularly for survivors, whose lack of financial resources could be immediately life-threatening.

Moreover, abusers may perpetuate their partner's economic insecurity as a mechanism for control. This practice—known as economic or financial abuse—involves situations in which an abuser controls or limits a survivor's financial independence, ability to work, or access to economic resources, including by stealing or withholding a survivor's money or forcing nonconsensual, credit-related transactions. During this pandemic, financial abuse may involve an abuser withholding government-issued money—for example, the recently issued stimulus checks—especially if those payments were issued to both parties based on a jointly filed tax return. Economic abuse by a partner is a common issue faced by people with disabilities, who may depend on their partner for financial management or support in accessing banking or financial services. <sup>27</sup>

## Additional economic and health effects of DV on survivors during the coronavirus pandemic

The need to remain at home and practice social distancing to slow the spread of COVID-19, as well as historically high rates of unemployment, has exacerbated rates and experiences of DV, putting survivors at further risk of both violence and economic insecurity.<sup>28</sup> Existing supports such as DV programs and shelters that can otherwise improve survivors' economic outcomes may themselves lack requisite funding in this moment, leading to some shelters limiting their maximum capacity or reducing their services.<sup>29</sup> Some states, including California, Illinois, and New Hampshire, have undertaken essential, progressive efforts to significantly fund DV programs and shelters. These efforts include specifying that DV crisis center funding can be used to provide direct financial support to survivors; increasing funding to state coalitions and service providers; and offering free accommodations and transportation to survivors, among other things. 30 As an important first step on the federal level, the Coronavirus Aid, Relief, and Economic Security (CARES) Act included \$45 million for DV services funded through the Family Violence Prevention and Services Act and \$2 million to further fund the National Domestic Violence Hotline.31

However, existing DV programs and shelters must receive even more funding to ensure that they can remain operational and safe, with access to any necessary protective equipment, particularly in times of crisis such as the ongoing pandemic. Funding must go beyond the amount allocated in the CARES Act for Family Violence Prevention and Services Act programs to provide additional resources to U.S. Department of Justice-administered and U.S. Department of Health and Human Services-administered programs, including enhanced for funding Sexual Assault Services Program formula grants, transitional housing programs, and culturally specific programs—all of which are essential to begin to remedy economic insecurity among survivors.<sup>32</sup> Another important priority of domestic violence and sexual assault survivor advocates is to pass a legislative fix to VOCA that would increase deposits to the Crime Victims Fund and thus help to prevent further cuts to victims' services, such as counseling and assistance with medical bills.<sup>33</sup> In addition, as noted earlier, VAWA must be reauthorized and expanded to ensure that survivors can continue to access many of the aforementioned lifesaving programs and services as well as benefit from essential new provisions such as restricting gun ownership and possession for dating partners convicted of misdemeanor crimes of domestic abuse or misdemeanor stalking of an intimate partner.<sup>34</sup> In April, New York passed its state budget, which included measures to keep guns out of the hands of domestic

abusers. However, survivors remain at increased risk of DV and related gun violence in the absence of federal legislation.<sup>35</sup> The Health and Economic Recovery Omnibus Emergency Solutions (HEROES) Act, passed by the U.S. House of Representatives on May 15, 2020, includes additional funding for survivor services that would allow shelters and programs to continue providing services, such as transitional housing assistance and legal assistance to survivors. It also specifically prohibits sexual orientation and gender identity discrimination in federally funded COVID-19 responses. 36 The provisions in the HEROES Act recognize the urgent need for survivor supports; however, additional investments from Congress will be required to fully address survivors' needs during this ongoing crisis.

## Survivors need access to comprehensive paid leave and affordable child care

The widespread lack of access to different forms of paid leave means that many survivors may face a choice between their health and their paychecks. Without access to paid sick leave—which can include paid safe days for purposes related to sexual or domestic violence—or paid family and medical leave, survivors may be forced to take unpaid time off to care for themselves, a loved one, or even an abuser, if they contract COVID-19.<sup>37</sup> And survivors without access to paid safe days may be forced to utilize other types of paid leave—or lose out on a paycheck if paid leave is unavailable—to seek essential services, recover from injuries sustained by abuse, or find safety. This year, Colorado and New York state joined 10 other states, Washington, D.C., and many localities by mandating that employers of a certain size provide their employees with paid sick leave, which survivors can use to seek services related to gender-based violence. 38 In a related move, Gov. Andy Beshear (D-KY) issued an executive order extending temporary disability payments to workers at DV shelters who are exposed to COVID-19, signaling an effort to better value the essential role of DV shelter workers in helping survivors during and beyond the current pandemic.<sup>39</sup>

The current crisis has also exacerbated the lack of quality affordable child care in the United States, meaning parents, and in this case survivors, may forego paid work in order to care for children whose schools and child care centers are closed during this crisis. For survivors, this means potentially increasing children's exposure to unsafe environments where they may witness or experience violence firsthand.<sup>40</sup>

In addition, rampant job loss has resulted in a loss of employer-sponsored health insurance, which cuts off many people's access to critical health services. Without access to their employer-sponsored health insurance plans, workers, including those who are also survivors, might be forced to forego a myriad of medical services, including testing and treatment for sexually transmitted infections, contraceptive supplies, services to prevent unintended pregnancies, and abortion services.

## Potential complications of COVID-19 for survivors

The long-term effects of COVID-19 on those who contract the virus are as yet undetermined, but it is evident that a percentage of DV survivors who contract and recover from the virus will likely be left with long-term disabilities or chronic illnesses. To date, there have been reports of respiratory and cardiac issues, paralysis, organ failure, and potential amputations. 41 An increase in the number of people with disabilities—acquired as a result of COVID-19 and/or DV—could have a major impact on the social safety net due to a greater need for lifesaving health and economic supports. In terms of the impact on services and supports for those specifically experiencing DV, there must be efforts and increased funding to ensure both physical and programmatic accessibility for all survivors.

## Recommendations

In order to address the rise in DV across the country, as well as the inadequate support structures discussed above that are meant to otherwise prevent or mitigate the impact of such violence, the Center for American Progress offers the following recommendations to help ensure survivors' safety and economic security:

- Both federal and state policymakers must ensure that critical DV programs, shelters, housing programs, and other social programs essential to survivor safety and economic security receive adequate funding, in response to both the coronavirus pandemic and beyond. Many leaders and advocates in the DV movement have called for increased funding, beyond that allocated in the CARES Act for Family Violence Prevention and Services Act programs, to provide an additional \$100 million for sexual assault formula grants, \$225 million for the STOP formula grant, and \$40 million for transitional housing through U.S. Department of Justice-administered programs. 42 The HEROES Act, which proposes additional funding and support for VAWA and Family Violence Prevention and Services Act grants and programs, is a vital step in the right direction. Congress should build upon this and further prioritize funding for these and other community-based programs that are best equipped to ensure survivor safety and economic security. At a minimum, increased funding will help these programs acquire personal protective equipment and other essential resources necessary to maintain both in-person and, where appropriate, digital operations, helping to ensure the longevity, accessibility, and effectiveness of these programs.
- Federal policymakers must reauthorize and expand VAWA. VAWA helps fund DV programs, services, and shelters across the country and must be renewed to ensure that survivors can continue to access these lifesaving supports during and beyond the current pandemic. In addition, the bipartisan House-passed version, which has stalled in the Senate, includes several essential and much-needed improvements—including housing and economic protections—and a provision to close the so-called boyfriend loophole by making it illegal for a current or former dating partner convicted of abuse or stalking charges to own a gun and prohibiting

abusers from purchasing or possessing guns while under temporary protective orders. Such a provision is essential to securing survivor safety overall, but is particularly important in light of spikes in gun purchases that have occurred since the start of the pandemic.

- Policymakers must ensure access to paid sick and safe leave and paid family and medical leave, which are critical to the health and economic security of survivors. For survivors who need to take time off to seek help, medical attention, or counseling; move to a shelter; make safety plans; attend court proceedings; or pursue other necessities, access to paid safe leave can be a lifeline. Survivors, like all workers, must have access to comprehensive paid leave in order to address illness caused or exacerbated by the coronavirus, to remain in quarantine without fear of losing employment, or to care for a loved one. Because survivors need paid leave in order to access vital support services, it is crucial to expand upon the emergency paid sick leave provisions included in the coronavirus relief packages already signed into law to include paid time off to address sexual or domestic violence—sometimes referred to as paid safe days. Congress must pass the Providing Americans Insured Days of Leave (PAID Leave) Act of 2020 to make these expansions to the emergency paid leave provisions and to create permanent, national paid sick leave and paid family and medical leave laws, which include safe time for survivors.<sup>43</sup>
- Congress must ensure access to reliable and affordable child care, which is critical to the economic security of survivors. To remain afloat and avoid a massive decline in child care supply, the child care industry needs a significant influx of federal funding. Congress must pass the Child Care Is Essential Act to address the immediate needs of child care providers and parents, including survivors with children. To ensure that survivors with children—and all parents—have widespread access to affordable child care beyond the current pandemic, Congress must also pass the Child Care for Working Families Act. 45
- Policymakers must ensure access to unemployment insurance for survivors who have lost their jobs due to pandemic-related layoffs or who have been forced to leave a job due to violence. Unemployment insurance offers a level of economic security to survivors that reduces their vulnerability to DV and helps them to leave an abusive relationship or household. In addition to expanding coverage by making safety concerns a qualifying reason, lawmakers must ensure that unemployment insurance benefits are available to all eligible workers, despite capacity issues in state programs. They must also expand benefits to include workers traditionally excluded from access, such as those who do not earn enough to qualify and gig workers in some states.

- Congress must pass a legislative fix to VOCA to ensure sufficient funding to meet survivors' needs. Survivors can rely on VOCA's Crime Victims Fund in the aftermath of a crime for both direct and indirect financial support. This financial support can, for example, help to provide access to counseling services as well as cover the cost of medical bills. 46 To ensure sufficient funding levels, it is essential that Congress pass a legislative fix to address declining funds to the Crime Victims Fund.<sup>47</sup>
- Federal guidance must formally include shelters and other gender-basedviolence-related programs among the entities and businesses deemed **essential during the pandemic.** Shelters offer a critical protection to women who seek to leave abusive environments but, because of unclear stay-at-home orders, are unsure of available resources or are otherwise having difficulty relocating during the pandemic. In addition to deeming shelters and other DV programs as essential, state officials must include explicit exemptions for survivors to relocate—for example, by explicitly classifying survivor relocation as essential travel—in official state stay-athome orders.

Finally, survivor supports—and efforts to improve or expand them—must be fully accessible to all survivors. Given that survivors represent all gender identities and sexual orientations—and that LGBTQ people face disproportionately high rates of intimate partner violence<sup>48</sup>—it is critical to ensure that DV programs and support services are free of discrimination. Transgender survivors are regularly denied homeless shelter services based on their gender identity or transgender status.<sup>49</sup> In June 2020, the Trump administration proposed a harmful U.S. Housing and Urban Development Department rule that would further undermine access to safe shelter for transgender women—a move that runs contrary to the Fair Housing Act. 50 Importantly, while VAWA enshrines critical nondiscrimination protections and requires DV programs to be accessible, Congress must pass the Equality Act in order to help to ensure that LGTBQ people and women are protected from discrimination in non-VAWA-funded shelters and other federally funded programs.

## Conclusion

This pandemic—and the attention it has brought to the scourge of DV—has underscored the critical need for the United States to reshape the ways in which it responds to incidents of DV. The existing infrastructure of survivor supports is widespread but significantly under-resourced and undervalued. Efforts to ensure the health, safety, and economic security of survivors during the current crisis must be designed to improve the existing infrastructure of survivor supports beyond solely this moment.

In addition to strengthening the existing support infrastructure to include protections for survivors against economic insecurity, there is a critical need to look beyond these traditional support systems—which have proven inadequate in addressing the real and multifaceted needs of survivors, during the pandemic and otherwise. This nation must embrace a commitment to a structural transformation of survivor supports—an effort that will require increased funding for support services and efforts to improve economic security and health in order to keep survivors of DV physically, psychologically, and economically safe.

#### About the authors

Robin Bleiweis is a research associate for women's economic security with the Women's Initiative at the Center for American Progress.

**Osub Ahmed** is a senior policy analyst for women's health and rights for the Women's Initiative at the Center.

## Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank the following people for their contributions to this brief: Shilpa Phadke, Jocelyn Frye, Rebecca Cokley, Sharita Gruberg, Diana Boesch, and Eugenio Weigend from the Center for American Progress. A special thanks to Monica McLaughlin from the National Network to End Domestic Violence as well as Judy Conti and Michele Evermore from the National Employment Law Project.

### **Endnotes**

- 1 See, for example, Tyler Kingkade, "Police see rise in domestic violence calls amid coronavirus lockdown," NBC News, April 5, 2020, available at https://www.nbcnews.com/ news/us-news/police-see-rise-domestic-violence-callsamid-coronavirus-lockdown-n1176151.
- 2 The authors used city- and county-level data compiled in a spreadsheet by The Marshall Project. See Weihua Li and Ben Schwartzapfel, "Is Domestic Violence Rising During the Coronavirus Shutdown? Here's What the Data Shows,"The Marshall Project, April 22, 2020, available at https://www. themarshallproject.org/2020/04/22/is-domestic-violencerising-during-the-coronavirus-shutdown-here-s-what-the-
- 3 UN News, "UN chief calls for domestic violence 'ceasefire' amid 'horrifying global surge,"' April 6, 2020, available at https://news.un.org/en/story/2020/04/1061052; World Health Organization, "Addressing Violence Against Children, Women, and Older People During the COVID-19 Pandemic: Key Actions" (Geneva: 2020), available at https:// apps.who.int/iris/bitstream/handle/10665/332458/WHO-2019-nCoV-Violence\_actions-2020.1-eng.pdf; Zhang Wanqing, "Domestic Violence Surge During COVID-19 Epidemic," Sixth Tone, March 2, 2020, available at https:// www.sixthtone.com/news/1005253/domestic-violencecases-surge-during-covid-19-epidemic; Natalie Higgins, "Coronavirus: When home gets violent under lockdown in Europe," BBC, April 13, 2020, available at https://www.bbc. com/news/world-europe-52216966; Claudia Cristoferi and Giuseppe Fonte, "In Italy, support groups fear lockdown is silencing domestic abuse victims," Reuters, April 4, 2020, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-healthcoronavirus-italy-violence/in-italy-support-groups-fearlockdown-is-silencing-domestic-abuse-victims-idUSK-
- 4 Li and Schwartzapfel, "Is Domestic Violence Rising During the Coronavirus Shutdown? Here's What the Data Shows."
- 5 Chelsea Parsons, Eugenio Weigend Vargas, and Rukmani Bhatia, "4 Reasons Not To Buy Guns in Response to the COVID-19 Pandemic," Center for American Progress, March 23, 2020, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/guns-crime/news/2020/03/23/482094/4-reasonsnot-buy-guns-response-covid-19-pandemic/; Jacquelyn C. Campbell and others, "Risk Factors for Femicide in Abusive Relationships: Results From a Multisite Case Control Study," American Journal of Public Health 93 (7) (2003): 1089-1097, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pmc/articles/PMC1447915/pdf/0931089.pdf/.
- 6 Sera Gearhart and others, "The Impact of Natural Disasters on Domestic Violence: An Analysis of Reports of Simple Assault in Florida (1999–2007)," Violence and Gender 5 (2) (2018): 87-92, available at https://www.liebertpub. com/doi/10.1089/vio.2017.0077; Daniel Schneider, Kristen Harknett, and Sara McLanahan, "Intimate Partner Violence in the Great Recession," Demography 53 (2) (2016): 471-505, available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/ articles/PMC4860387/. See also U.N. Population Fund, "Millions more cases of violence, child marriage, female genital mutilation, unintended pregnancy expected due to the COVID-19 pandemic," April 28, 2020, available at https:// www.unfpa.org/news/millions-more-cases-violence-childmarriage-female-genital-mutilation-unintended-pregnancies; Jocelyn Frye and others, "Transforming the Culture of Power: An Examination of Gender-Based Violence in the United States" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/women/reports/2019/10/31/476588/transformingculture-power/.

- 7 Frye and others, "Transforming the Culture of Power."
- 8 Congressional Research Service, "The Violence Against Women Act (VAWA): Historical Overview, Funding, and Reauthorization" (Washington: 2019), available at https:// fas.org/sqp/crs/misc/R45410.pdf. There are also other essential programs that predate VAWA, including the Family Violence Prevention and Services Act and Victims of Crime Act, both of which were passed in 1984 and include funding for services for survivors. See National Network to End Domestic Violence, "Family Violence Prevention and Services Act," available at https://nnedv.org/content/ family-violence-prevention-services-act/ (last accessed August 2020); National Network to End Domestic Violence, "Victims of Crime Act," available at https://nnedv.org/ content/victims-of-crime-act/ (last accessed August 2020).

#### 9 Ibid.

- 10 Authors' analysis of Washington, D.C., and states that issued stay-at-home orders between March 12 and May 12, 2020. States such as Arkansas, Iowa, Nebraska, North Dakota, Oklahoma, South Dakota, and Wyoming never issued formal statewide stay-at-home orders. While some states explicitly stated that "victims of domestic violence" were exempt from stay-at-home orders, others used language such as people leaving their residence for "reasonable fear for health or safety." Both types of phrasing were counted toward the final total of 17 states with formal exemptions for survivors of domestic violence enacted during that time period. As stay-at-home orders have lifted or begun to expire, some states have removed them from state websites or put new, updated orders in their place. See, for example, Illinois Gov. J.B. Pritzker, "Executive Order in Response to COVID-19 (COVID-19 Executive Order No. 8)," available at https://www2.illinois.gov/IISNews/21288-Gov.\_Pritzker\_Stay\_at\_Home\_Order.pdf (last accessed August 2020); Commonwealth of Virginia Office of the Governor, "Executive Order Number Fifty-Five (2020) Temporary Stay At Home Order Due to Novel Coronavirus (COVID-19)," available at https://www.governor.virginia. gov/media/governorvirginiagov/executive-actions/ EO-55-Temporary-Stay-at-Home-Order-Due-to-Novel-Coronavirus-(COVID-19).pdf (last accessed August 2020).
- 11 U.S. Cybersecurity and Infrastructure Security Agency, "Guidance on the Essential Critical Infrastructure Workforce," March 19, 2020, available at https://www.cisa.gov/ publication/guidance-essential-critical-infrastructureworkforce. In addition, the authors analyzed state guidance on essential businesses for all 50 states and Washington, D.C., as of May 12, 2020. Along with the five states without official statewide stay-at-home orders, states such as Utah and Nebraska did not issue state guidance on essential businesses in response to the coronavirus. Some states, such as Louisiana, listed businesses that must close, rather than essential businesses permitted to remain open. See, for example, Colorado Department of Public Health and Environment, "Fourth Updated Public Health Order 20-24 Implementing Stay at Home Requirements," April 9, 2020, available at https://cha.com/wp-content/ uploads/2020/04/Fourth-Updated-Public-Health-Order-Authorized-Business.pdf; North Carolina Gov. Roy Cooper, "Executive Order No. 121," March 27, 2020, available at https://files.nc.gov/governor/documents/files/EO121-Stayat-Home-Order-text.pdf.
- 12 New York State, "In Face of a Dangerous Uptick of Domestic Violence Incidents, Governor Cuomo Announces New Domestic Violence Text Program and New Confidential Online Service to Aid Victims of Abuse and Provide Potential Lifesaving Ways to Get Help," April 24, 2020, available at https://www.governor.ny.gov/news/face-dangerousuptick-domestic-violence-incidents-governor-cuomoannounces-new-domestic.

- 13 Asha DuMonthier and Malore Dusenbery, "Intersections of Domestic Violence and Economic Security" (Washington: Institute for Women's Policy Research, 2016), available at https://iwpr.org/publications/intersections-of-domesticviolence-and-economic-security/.
- 14 National Institute of Justice, "When Violence Hits Home: How Economics and Neighborhood Play a Role" (Washington: U.S. Department of Justice, 2004), available at https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/205004.pdf; Laura M. Schwab-Reese, Corinne Peek-Asa, and Edith Parker, "Associations of financial stressors and physical intimate partner violence perpetration," Injury Epidemiology 3 (1) (2016), available at https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/ articles/PMC4771826/.
- 15 Cynthia Hess and Alona Del Rosario, "Dreams Deferred: A Survey on the Impact of Intimate Partner Violence on Survivors' Education, Careers, and Economic Security" (Washington: Institute for Women's Policy Research, 2018), available at https://iwpr.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/10/ C474\_IWPR-Report-Dreams-Deferred.pdf; Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Costs of Intimate Partner Violence Against Women in the United States" (Atlanta: 2003), available at https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/ipvbook-a.pdf.
- 16 Jasmine Tucker and Kayla Patrick, "Low-Wage Jobs Are Women's Job: The Overrepresentation of Women in Low-Wage Work" (Washington: National Women's Law Center, 2017), available at https://nwlc.org/resources/low-wagejobs-are-womens-jobs-the-overrepresentation-of-womenin-low-wage-work/.
- 17 Elyse Shaw and others, "Undervalued and Underpaid: Women in Low-Wage, Female-Dominated Jobs" (Washington: Institute for Women's Policy Research, 2016), available at https://iwpr.org/wp-content/uploads/wpallimport/ files/iwpr-export/publications/D508%20Undervalued%20 and%20Underpaid.pdf.
- 18 Campbell Robertson and Robert Gebeloff, "How Millions of Women Became the Most Essential Workers in America," The New York Times, April 18, 2020, available at https:// www.nytimes.com/2020/04/18/us/coronavirus-womenessential-workers.html.
- 19 Heather McCulloch, "Closing the Women's Wealth Gap: What It Is, Why It Matters, and What Can Be Done About It" (Closing the Women's Wealth Gap Initiative, 2017), available at https://womenswealthgap.org/wp-content/ uploads/2017/06/Closing-the-Womens-Wealth-Gap-Report-Jan2017.pdf; Mariko Chang, "Women and Wealth: Insights for Grant Makers" (Asset Funders Network, 2015). available at https://assetfunders.org/wp-content/uploads/ Women\_Wealth\_-Insights\_Grantmakers\_brief\_15.pdf.
- 20 Mary Kay Foundation, "Truth About Abuse Survey Report" (Dallas: 2012), available at http://content2.marykayintouch. com/Public/MKACF/Documents/2012survev.pdf.
- 21 Claudia Boyd-Barrett, "A Push to Prioritize Critically-Needed Housing For Victims of Domestic Violence And Their Kids," Witness LA, June 25, 2020, available at https://witnessla. com/for-survivors-of-violence-and-their-kids-a-push-toprioritize-housing/.
- 22 Alisha Haridasani Gupta, "Why Some Women Call This Recession a 'Shecession," The New York Times. May 9, 2020. available at https://www.nytimes.com/2020/05/09/us/ unemployment-coronavirus-women.html.
- 23 February data from U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "The Employment Situation - February 2020," March 6, 2020, available at https://www.bls.gov/news.release/archives/ empsit\_03062020.pdf; July data from U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, "The Employment Situation - July 2020," August 7, 2020, available at https://www.bls.gov/news.release/ pdf/empsit.pdf (last accessed August 2020).

- 24 Sarah Jane Glynn, "Breadwinning Mothers Continue To Be the U.S. Norm" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2019), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/women/reports/2019/05/10/469739/breadwinningmothers-continue-u-s-norm/
- 25 Sharita Gruberg and Michael Madowitz, "Same-Sex Couples Experience Higher Unemployment Rates Throughout an Economic Recovery," Center for American Progress, May 5, 2020, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/lgbtq-rights/news/2020/05/05/484547/sex-couplesexperience-higher-unemployment-rates-throughouteconomic-recovery/; Robin Bleiweis, Diana Boesch, and Alexandra Cawthorne Gaines, "The Basic Facts About Women in Poverty" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2020), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/ issues/women/reports/2020/08/03/488536/basic-factswomen-poverty/; Frye and others, "Transforming the Culture of Power."
- 26 National Coalition Against Domestic Violence, "Facts about Domestic Violence and Economic Abuse," available at https://www.speakcdn.com/assets/2497/domestic\_ violence\_and\_economic\_abuse\_ncadv.pdf (last accessed July 2020).
- 27 Kara Rhodebeck, "We All Deserve Safety and Financial Security: Understanding the Impact of Financial Abuse on Survivors Living With Disabilities," National Network to End Domestic Violence, November 7, 2018, available at https://nnedv.org/latest\_update/deserve-safety-financialsecurity-understanding-impact-financial-abuse-survivorsliving-disabilities/.
- 28 Mélissa Godin, "As Cities Around the World Go on Lockdown, Victims of Domestic Violence Look for a Way Out," Time, March 18, 2020, available at https://time. com/5803887/coronavirus-domestic-violence-victims/.
- 29 Julie Bosman, "Domestic Violence Calls Mount as Restrictions Linger: 'No One Can Leave", The New York Times, May 15, 2020, available at https://www.nytimes. com/2020/05/15/us/domestic-violence-coronavirus.html.
- 30 State of California Office of Governor Gavin Newsom, "Governor Newsom and First Partner Siebel Newsom Announce New and Expanded Support for Victims of Domestic Violence," Press release, May 29, 2020, available https:// www.gov.ca.gov/2020/05/29/governor-newsom-and-firstpartner-siebel-newsom-announce-new-and-expandedsupport-for-victims-of-domestic-violence/; State of Illinois, "Pritzker Administration Expanding Available Services for Domestic Violence, Sexual Assault Survivors," Press release, April 2, 2020, available at https://www2.illinois.gov/news/ release?ReleaseID=21337; Holly Ramer, "New Hampshire targets child, domestic abuse during pandemic," The Associated Press, April 1, 2020, available at https://apnews.co m/84a455caffdd8dc2c3927752176e3054.
- 31 National Network to End Domestic Violence, "NNEDV Welcomes Passage of the CARES Act, Additional Relief Still Needed for Survivors of Domestic and Sexual Violence." Press release, March 27, 2020, available at https://nnedv. org/latest\_update/nnedv-welcomes-passage-cares-actadditional-relief-still-needed-survivors-domestic-sexual-
- 32 National Network to End Domestic Violence and others, "Letter to Majority Leader McConnell, Minority Leader Schumer, Speaker Pelosi, and Minority Leader McCarthy," March 19, 2020, available at https://documentcloud.adobe. com/link/track?uri=urn%3Aaaid%3Ascds%3AUS%3A48b6 30a5-1dc5-45fb-8bd2-38488e9aefa6.
- 33 National Network to End Domestic Violence, "Victims of Crime Act"; Rape, Abuse and Incest National Network, "Victims of Crime Act," available at https://www.rainn.org/ articles/victims-crime-act (last accessed August 2020).

- 34 The Violence Against Women Reauthorization Act of 2019, H.R. 1585, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (March 7, 2019), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/housebill/1585/text.
- 35 New York State, "Following Spike in Domestic Violence During COVID-19 Pandemic, Secretary to the Governor Melissa Derosa and NYS Council on Women and Girls Launch Task Force to Find Innovative Solutions to Crisis," Press release, May 20, 2020, available at https://www.governor.ny.gov/ news/following-spike-domestic-violence-during-covid-19-pandemic-secretary-governor-melissa-derosa: New York State Senate, "Protecting New Yorkers' Health Andnd Values And Combating The Coronavirus Pandemic," April 2, 2020, available at https://www.nysenate.gov/newsroom/ press-releases/protecting-new-yorkers-health-and-valuescombating-coronavirus-pandemic.
- 36 National Coalition Against Domestic Violence, "NCADV Applauds House of Representatives for Including Provisions for Domestic Violence Survivors in HEROES Act." May 13, 2020, available at https://ncadv.org/blog/posts/ ncadv-applauds-house-of-representatives-for-includingprovisions-for-domestic-violence-survivors-in-; The Heroes Act of 2020, H.R. 6800, 116 Cong., 2nd sess. (May 12, 2020), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/116thcongress/house-bill/6800/text.
- 37 Sarah Jane Glynn, "Coronavirus Paid Leave Exemptions Exclude Millions of Workers From Coverage," Center for American Progress, April 17, 2020, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/ news/2020/04/17/483287/coronavirus-paid-leave-exemptions-exclude-millions-workers-coverage/.
- 38 Harris Mufson, Laura Fant, and Arielle E. Kobetz, "New York Enacts Statewide Paid Sick Leave as Part of FY 2021 Budget," Law and the Workplace, April 8, 2020, available at https://www.lawandtheworkplace.com/2020/04/newyork-enacts-statewide-paid-sick-leave-law-as-part-of-fy-2021-budget/; A Better Balance, "Overview: The Colorado Healthy Families and Workplaces Act," available at https:// www.abetterbalance.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/ CO-Paid-Sick-Time-Fact-Sheet-July-14-2020.pdf (last accessed August 2020); National Partnership for Women and Families, "Paid Sick Days - State and District Statutes," available at https://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/ resources/economic-justice/paid-sick-days/paid-sick-daysstatutes.pdf (last accessed August 2020).
- 39 Kentucky Gov. Andy Beshear, "State of Emergency Relating to Workers' Compensation," April 9, 2020, available at https://governor.ky.gov/attachments/20200409\_Executive-Order\_2020-277\_Workers-Compensation.pdf.
- 40 Diana Boesch and Katie Hamm, "Valuing Women's Caregiving During and After the Coronavirus Crisis" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2020), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/women/ reports/2020/06/03/485855/valuing-womens-caregivingcoronavirus-crisis/.
- 41 Lois Parshley, "The emerging long-term complications of Covid-19, explained," Vox, June 12, 2020, available at https://www.vox.com/2020/5/8/21251899/coronaviruslong-term-effects-symptoms; Julia Ries, "COVID-19 Can Attack the Heart in Addition to the Lungs," Healthline, May 20, 2020, available at https://www.healthline.com/ health-news/how-covid-19-triggers-heart-conditions; David Templeton, "AHN neurologist finds COVID-19 can trigger paralytic disease," Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, June 23, 2020, available at https://www.post-gazette.com/ news/health/2020/06/23/COVID-19-Guillain-Barresyndrome-Sandeep-Rana-Allegheny-Health-Network/ stories/202006220073; Brenda Waters, "Coronavirus Coverage: COVID-19 Can Lead To Kidney Failure And Blood Clots That Result in Amputation," CBS Pittsburgh, April 24, 2020, available at https://pittsburgh.cbslocal.com/2020/04/24/ long-term-impact-of-coronavirus-on-the-body/.

- 42 National Network to End Domestic Violence and others, "Letter to Majority Leader McConnell, Minority Leader Schumer, Speaker Pelosi, and Minority Leader McCarthy."
- 43 Providing Americans Insured Days of Leave Act of 2020, S.B. 3513, 116th Cong., 2nd sess. (March 17, 2020), available at https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/ senate-bill/3513.
- 44 Child Care Is Essential Act, H.R. 7027, 116th Cong., 2nd sess. (May 27, 2020), available at https://www.congress.gov/ bill/116th-congress/house-bill/7027.
- 45 Child Care for Working Families Act, H.R. 1364, 116th Cong., 1st sess. (February 26, 2019), available at https://www. congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/house-bill/1364.
- 46 Rape, Abuse and Incest National Network, "Victims of Crime Act."
- 47 National Network to End Domestic Violence, "Urgent Legislative Fix to Sustain VOCA and Preserve Victim Services," available at https://nnedv.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/VOCA-Legislative-Fix-August-2020.pdf (last accessed August 2020).
- 48 Mikel L. Walters, Jieru Chen, and Matthew Joseph Breiding, "The National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey (NISVS); 2010 findings on victimization by sexual orientation" (Atlanta: Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, 2013), available at https://stacks.cdc.gov/view/cdc/12362.
- 49 Caitlin Rooney, Laura E. Durso, and Sharita Gruberg, "Discrimination Against Transgender Women Seeking Access to Homeless Shelters" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2016), available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/reports/2016/01/07/128323/ discrimination-against-transgender-women-seekingaccess-to-homeless-shelters/.
- 50 U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development, "Making Admission or Placement Determinations Based on Sex in Facilities Under Community Planning and Development Housing Programs," Federal Register 85 (143) (2020):44811-44818, available at https://www. federal register.gov/documents/2020/07/24/2020-14718/ making-admission-or-placement-determinations-basedon-sex-in-facilities-under-community-planning-and; Paige Winfield Cunningham, "HUD to change transgender rules for single-sex homeless shelters," The Washington Post, June 14, 2020, available at https://www.washingtonpost. com/politics/hud-to-change-transgender-rules-for-singlesex-homeless-shelters/2020/06/12/d47a5744-ad03-11ea-9063-e69bd6520940\_story.html; Center for American Progress, "STATEMENT: Proposed HUD Rule Change Guts Protections for Transgender People," Press release, July 1, 2020, available at https://www.americanprogress. org/press/statement/2020/07/01/487003/statementproposed-hud-rule-change-guts-protections-transgenderpeople/.

#### **Our Mission**

The Center for American
Progress is an independent,
nonpartisan policy institute
that is dedicated to improving
the lives of all Americans,
through bold, progressive
ideas, as well as strong
leadership and concerted
action. Our aim is not just to
change the conversation, but
to change the country.

#### **Our Values**

As progressives, we believe America should be a land of boundless opportunity, where people can climb the ladder of economic mobility. We believe we owe it to future generations to protect the planet and promote peace and shared global prosperity.

And we believe an effective government can earn the trust of the American people, champion the common good over narrow self-interest, and harness the strength of our diversity.

### **Our Approach**

We develop new policy ideas, challenge the media to cover the issues that truly matter, and shape the national debate. With policy teams in major issue areas, American Progress can think creatively at the cross-section of traditional boundaries to develop ideas for policymakers that lead to real change. By employing an extensive communications and outreach effort that we adapt to a rapidly changing media landscape, we move our ideas aggressively in the national policy debate.

